To: Board of Director’s
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          Treasurer  

Date: August 4, 2005

Subject:  2nd Quarterly Report---June 30, 2005

               Investment Portfolio

Well after receiving the June 30th report from our Custodian, Bank of America, I realized of the reasons for its being tardy---they are now producing a different report with double the pages.

The market since the end of March, 2005

The economy in the writer’s opinion has moderated in the second quarter due primarily to higher oil prices throughout the world.  It would seem that if something doesn’t soon give on the oil price front, world economies would be more severely tested in the relatively near future.  During the past three months short term rates have moved up a bit and as I write this, it is expected that the Fed will raise short term rates again soon.  Long-term rates on the other hand have not moved according to the Fed’s desires but rather have declined.  This has caused me to continue to remain relatively short when investing in bonds, while rates on our Money Market Funds have increased.  During the same period, the DJIA has moved from 10504 at the end of March to 10275 at the end of June, while the NASDAQ has gone from 1999 to 2057.

Portfolio 

As of June 30th the portfolio totaled almost $12.6 million at market, with total appreciation from book value of $764k.  The yield on market is 3.80% and on book value it’s 4.04%.  At the end of March of 2005, the total market value was $12.365 million.  The distribution of the portfolio remains about the same as at the end of March 2005.

Transactions during the period

During the second quarter we invested about ¾’s of a million dollars, funded primarily by maturities and calls and to a lesser degree by sales of stocks.  We purchased $465K in stocks, all but a $100K of which was in equities and $300K in bonds with relatively short maturities.  The sales activity produced a net loss of approximately $22K, all of which was derived from stocks.

Earnings

On an annualized basis the portfolio is currently producing income from interest and dividends amounting to $477k as of June 30, 2005.  This compares to the peak of a few years ago of a bit over $600k.  The main reason for the decline is simply lower interest rates, but also fewer companies paying dividends.  No cash has been removed from the portfolio for operating purposes during the first 6 months of “05.”

